

#### **Public History Review**

Vol. 28, 2021



© 2021 by the author(s). This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International (CC BY 4.0) License (https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/ <u>by/4.0/</u>], allowing third parties to copy and redistribute the material in any medium or format and to remix, transform, and build upon the material for any purpose, even commercially, provided the original work is properly cited and states its license.

**Citation:** Gregory, J. 2021. Dark Pasts in the Landscape: Statue Wars in Western Australia. *Public History Review*, 28, 1–9. <u>http://dx.doi.</u> org/10.5130/phrj.v28i0.7504

ISSN 1833-4989 | Published by UTS ePRESS | <u>https://epress.</u> <u>lib.uts.edu.au/journals/index.</u> php/phrj

# Dark Pasts in the Landscape: Statue Wars in Western Australia

#### Jenny Gregory

#### DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.5130/phrj.v28i0.7504

Statues preserve the memory of leaders and heroes and transmit archetypal stories. They represent the past, often so far past that the values represented by the statue hold no meaning for passers-by. At times, however, statues evoke new memories that replace or build on the old.<sup>1</sup> Then they become visible again, particularly in moments of crisis, when 'they polarise public life by serving as lightning rods of social conflict'.<sup>2</sup> When statues are removed it is as if they are being excised from history. In Eastern Europe, for example, statues tumbled as regimes collapsed after the disintegration of the Soviet Union in the 1990s. In Iraq the statue of Saddam Hussein in Bagdad was toppled in 2003 during the Iraq War and in Spain statues of the dictator Franco were destroyed in 2005 in an attempt to erase his memory and the memory of his regime.<sup>3</sup>

The idea of toppling statues has gathered strength around the world. In the largest wave of student activism in democratic South Africa the statue of Rhodes, now seen as a symbol of colonial power and generations of black oppression, was removed from the University of Cape Town in 2014.<sup>4</sup> A statue of Rhodes in Oxford remains a target of student protest.<sup>5</sup> In the United States in recent years, an escalating climate of racial tension and the emergence of the #BlackLivesMatter movement, has led to the removal of or threats to Confederate statues.<sup>6</sup> In Britain, the statue of a slave-trader was thrown into Bristol Harbour.<sup>7</sup> In Australia, statues of Captain Cook and Governor Macquarie have been graffitied or had paint thrown at them. Statues have become a symbol of an intensifying call for truth telling and reconciliation to address histories of violence, subjugation, trauma and racism.

In this article, I discuss statue wars in Perth in the late 1970s and early 1980s when the statues of a British governor and of a Nyoongar warrior became the focus of social conflict. The responses to these statues reveal a society split in its attitudes towards past conflict between European colonisers and Aboriginal people in Western Australia. Drawing on examples from Australia and North America, I then discuss the difficult question – how should we respond to statues which evoke a dark history?

**DECLARATION OF CONFLICTING INTEREST** The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article. **FUNDING** The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.



### Two Statues: A Governor and a Warrior

In the lead up to Western Australia's sesquicentenary of its foundation as a British colony in 1829, when commemorative monuments and statues were under consideration, some expressed surprise that no statue of James Stirling, its founding governor, had ever been erected. A statue was duly commissioned.<sup>8</sup> The statue, sculpted by Clement Somers and donated by Channel 9 and radio station 6KY, was unveiled with due ceremony by HRH Prince Charles on 10 March 1979.

Earlier that day an Aboriginal contingent from the Black Action Group had shouted 'Go home to Pommy-land', when a boat re-enacting Stirling's exploratory expedition of the Swan River in 1827 landed on the city's foreshore. Speaking a few days before the event, an Aboriginal spokesman for the group said that the protest would be aimed at Prince Charles: 'We want him to realise it was his ancestors, with their ideas of expanding their empire, who started all this trouble for Aborigines.'The Federal Minister for Aboriginal Affairs, Senator Fred Chaney – son of Perth's Lord Mayor – said he agreed with Aboriginal campaigns over land rights.<sup>2</sup> However, a key Aboriginal leader then spoke against the planned protest and only about twenty people were reported to have taken part. Nevertheless, the protest included a headline grabbing, though unsuccessful, attempt by a leader of the Black Action Group to hand a petition calling for land rights, housing and the right to govern themselves to Prince Charles as he walked from the reenactment to the site where he would unveil the statue of Stirling.

In 1979, Stirling's role in the dispossession of Aboriginal peoples was rarely acknowledged. Nor was his role in the Massacre of Pinjarra, when he led an armed party of 25 police, soldiers and settlers to the Murray River at Pinjarra to retaliate for the deaths of several white settlers and attacks on property. Estimates of the number killed vary. It is likely that 80 or more Bindjareb Nyoongar men, women and children camped on the river banks were slaughtered. Some women and children were taken prisoner. One police superintendent was killed and another speared in the arm. Accounts of the event differ and until recently the event was known as the Battle of Pinjarra. John Septimus Roe, surveyor-general who was a member of the armed party, described the attackers as 'sufficiently exemplary'. But the diary of Joseph Hardey, farmer and Wesleyan preacher, described it as 'a shocking slaughter'.<sup>10</sup>

Since its unveiling, the Stirling statue has had a chequered career. Initially located near the Perth Town Hall and the supposed location of the ceremony marking the foundation of Perth, it went into storage for some years during the redevelopment of nearby building sites. It is now located outside the City of Perth Library not far from the original site.

In June 2020, on the eve of a Black Lives Matter rally, a protestor painted the hands and neck of the statue with red paint and spray painted the Aboriginal flag over the inscription on the plinth below. He was arrested, charged with criminal damage and ordered to carry out 50 hours of community service. Over the next few days, a wide range of comments, ranging from 'Pathetic nothing but vandalism' to 'Do what America is doing – damage, harm or vandalize and go direct to jail' to 'So genocide isn't offensive? Good on him!!', appeared on the *West Australian* newspaper's Facebook site. But overall, few supported his action.<sup>11</sup>

When the erection of the Stirling statue was under discussion fifty years earlier, in the mid-1970s, some suggested that Aboriginal people should be acknowledged during the sesquicentary. But many held negative attitudes toward Aborigines or simply ignored them and their place as Western Australia's first peoples. Typical of this view was a government pamphlet 'The Way West' released for the sesquicentenary. It read: 'it was only 150 years ago that man came to stay... The land that lay dormant for a million years has changed. The men of 1829 changed it.'<sup>12</sup> Premier Sir Charles Court, when pushed, had announced that the government intended to find 'ways of recognising Aborigines and their role in the State's history over the past 150 years'.<sup>13</sup> But when plans to send an Aboriginal group to Plymouth in the UK to perform at the start of the commemorative Parmelia Yacht Race were mooted the Premier was advised that 'we should try and nip this in the bud'. Aborigines had been



clashing with AMAX over drilling programme at Noonkanbah Station claiming company wants to drill on sacred sites. AMAX are not aware of the plans to have aborigines at start functions and I am sure would not be happy at the prospect.<sup>14</sup>

When archaeologist Sylvia Hallam suggested that a statue of Yagan be commissioned, sesquicentary funds were said to be 'almost fully committed'.<sup>15</sup>

Yagan was a renowned Whadjuk Nyoongar warrior who led resistance against settlers after several years of relatively peaceful co-existence following British colonisation in 1829. This was the result of increasing settler numbers, land grants to new settlers, the government's edict forbidding Nyoongar people to 'trespass' on their traditional hunting and fishing lands and floggings meted out to Aboriginals who raided flour mills and vegetable gardens. In 1831, after a Whadjuk man was shot and killed by a white settler during a raid on a potato patch, retaliatory killings led by Yagan followed. He was outlawed and eventually captured with two kinsmen. They were imprisoned on an offshore island but escaped.

In April 1833, Yagan, with his father Midgegooroo, led the first significant Aboriginal resistance to white settlement, just after his brother had been shot and killed raiding a storehouse. Up to 40 Aboriginal men were reported as having ambushed and killed two men driving a cartload of stores. Yagan was again declared an outlaw, with a bounty of £30 offered for his capture – dead or alive.<sup>16</sup> Midgegooroo was later captured and executed by firing squad.<sup>17</sup> In July that year, Yagan was killed by two young men he had befriended. At the time, the *Perth Gazette* referred to Yagan's killing as 'a wild and treacherous act... it is revolting to hear this lauded as a meritorious deed.'<sup>18</sup> Yagan's head and the skin of his back with its tribal markings were sent to Britain where the head was exhibited in the Liverpool City Museum until 1964 when it was buried.<sup>19</sup> After a long campaign, beginning in the 1980s, his remains were returned to Western Australia in 1997 and were buried in a memorial park by Nyoongar elders in 2010.<sup>20</sup>

The City of Perth Council agreed to make a site available for a statue to Yagan on Heirisson Island at the eastern entry to the city in 1978 despite the 150th Anniversary Board's rejection of the idea of commissioning a statue of him.<sup>21</sup> Ronald Berndt, Professor of Anthropology, wrote to the *West Australian* newspaper:

Not to honour Yagan as a present-day symbol is to lose sight of our own history, and to ignore the immense and painful struggle of Aborigines over 150 years to regain their self-respect and identity as significant citizens of this State.

But a petition to the government with 312 signatories requesting the erection of the statue had no impact.<sup>22</sup>

Mrs Elizabeth Hansen, a well-known Aboriginal campaigner, approached the state government in 1980 for funding on behalf of the Aboriginal Rights League which had set up a Yagan Trust Fund. The government again refused. But the League gained approval from the City Council to erect the statue and received funding from the Lotteries Commission of WA to add to Trust funds. By then a Labor Government, which supported the project, had come to power. On 11 September 1984, at a ceremony opened by Mrs Hansen, the statue, sculpted by Robert Hitchcock, was unveiled by the Federal Minister for Aboriginal Affairs Clive Holding on Heirisson Island where it was believed that Yagan had first sighted Captain Stirling and his men rowing up the Swan River.<sup>23</sup>

The story does not end there. The statue was vandalised three times between 1984 and 1997. First, paint was splashed on it and the spear stolen. Then, in September 1997, when an Aboriginal delegation was in London applying for the repatriation of Yagan's head, vandals removed the head from the statue with an angle grinder. It was replaced. But two months later the statue was again decapitated, this time by a self-proclaimed 'British loyalist' on the day of Lady Diana Spencer's funeral. This is thought to have been in reaction to Nyoongar elder Ken Colbung's alleged comment that her death was 'Nature's Revenge' for Yagan's killing by the 'English'. It was replaced again shortly after.<sup>24</sup>



The statue of Stirling evokes memories of the earliest years of colonisation. Ostensibly, for many it celebrates the foundation of Western Australia as an outpost of empire. But for others it conjures the memory of invasion. The statue of Yagan evokes memories of colonisation from the other side of the frontier. Well before the more recent attacks on statues in Australian cities, these statues acted as lightning rods for both demands for Aboriginal rights and action by white supremacists. These statues laid bare the continuing legacy of colonisation and conflict in Western Australia. The sesquicentenary had encouraged the community to reflect on their state's past. A new history was emerging – one that reflected a more diverse society and engendered a new understanding of the past. But it would be some decades before this was more widely accepted.<sup>25</sup>

## What to do with Statues with a Dark History?

Many of us, without sufficient knowledge of the past, have walked past statues barely giving them a second glance. We have assumed that they are of their time, obsolete survivors from the past. But, for many Indigenous people, they are instead reminders of invasion and colonisation and of subjugation and racism for African-American people. As historical knowledge advances, collective understanding of these spatial and temporal landmarks has been reconstructed. So what can we do when we uncover pasts that no longer seem heroic, but instead tell of invasion, colonisation, frontier warfare, subjugation and dispossession?

What to do about difficult statues remains a vexed question. The range of opinions recently discussed in a debate by US anthropologists provides a glimpse of the dilemma. One observed that the presence of monuments representing racist ideologies has had a mental, emotional and physical toll on people of colour. Another that white working-class Americans have been alienated because the removal of statues cannot undo structural inequalities. One result of this alienation in some southern states of the US has been the enactment of legislation to prevent changes to public monuments. An additional suggestion was that statues could be moved into museums, as museums are the right places for intellectual dialogue that enables people to confront uncomfortable truths. The alternative position was that this was unlikely because museums were already imbued with their own politics and ideologies. The impasse was summed up by one of the participants who admitted: 'I am both professionally and personally exhausted with discussions over monuments and whether they should be removed from public spaces in United States cities.'<sup>26</sup>

Media coverage by journalists, commentators and others has been extensive and, in many cases, has provided careful consideration of the issues. It has focussed on five main options: pull statues down, place them in museums or public parks, make them portals to honest history, build new statues or amend existing statues.

National memory is an invented tradition, as Jane Jacobs observed, with multiple pasts jostling for recognition. Its construction is within our control.<sup>22</sup> Hence, in many parts of the world in an attempt to reconstruct history through symbolic decolonisation, statues have been pulled down. This, however, has often been divisive and has set back reconciliation between groups. Historian Madge Dresser has also made the case that pulling down a statue means that an opportunity is lost. If we get rid of problematic statues', she argued, 'we foreclose the discussions we can have about those statues, which is important to the evolution of our shared identity.'<sup>28</sup>

Should we then move statues into museums? In the US context, a number of art historians and critics have suggested that they would be in a controlled environment in a museum. Not only could they be displayed, interpreted and exposed as propaganda. But their presence might encourage encyclopaedic museums to become 'truth-telling institutions'.<sup>29</sup> Others point to the Moscow example where, after the dissolution of the Soviet Union, hundreds of statues (some damaged but not repaired) honouring Communist leaders were moved into a large open-air sculpture garden within the Muzeon Park of Arts. It is sometimes called the Fallen Monument Park. And each statue has a panel that details the work, its



composition and the history of its display. It has been argued, however, that relocation has decontextualized these statues and that emphasis on their historic and artistic value has depoliticised them.<sup>30</sup>

Could statues be used as portals to inquiry that leads to honest history, as Paul Daley has argued?<sup>31</sup> Reflecting this desire to present honest history, Sydney historian Lisa Murray queried whether the graffiti on the statue of Captain Cook should have been removed, suggesting that the words were part of the changing meaning of the statue. 'This act is not obliterating Australia's history,' she said. 'It is part of a growing public consciousness to recognise Australia's history and to point out the complexity of our past.'<sup>32</sup> Dresser observed of British statues that: 'As a historian, I love the idea that you have all these different statues from different eras that represent changing value systems – a palimpsest that enriches the urban landscape.'<sup>33</sup>

Amin Husain, one of the organisers of a protest in New York that saw a statue of Theodore Roosevelt splattered with red paint, argued: 'The problem with keeping but modifying statues, is that it's still the dominant group that sets the terms of the debate. Shouldn't affected communities have a say?'This view was echoed by Dresser who, in considering the impact on black students of keeping statues redolent of colonialism, questioned whether they would feel excluded by a 'white imagination'.<sup>34</sup>

Maintaining that we need 'new statues to new heroes', historian Clare Wright contended that new statues

would tell stories and start conversations about the ideas and forces that have made modern Australia, stories of colonialism and postcolonialism, of imperialism and republicanism, of genocide and assimilation, of war and of peace, of exclusion and inclusion, and of alienation and belonging.<sup>35</sup>

On the other hand, Dresser cautioned that calls for new statues in Britain dedicated to enslaved Africans or new inscriptions on existing statues have been resisted with arguments including you can't rewrite history or disparaging comments about 'political correctness'.<sup>36</sup>

The idea of erecting new statues suggests that public art may have a role to play in reconciliation. After consultation with the La Perouse Aboriginal Land Council and the wider community, the NSW and Federal Government's Kamay 2020 Project Board commissioned designs for several bronze sculptures to commemorate the 250<sup>th</sup> anniversary of Cook's landing. They were installed at the site of his landing at Kurnell on the eve of the anniversary.<sup>37</sup> One in particular – 'Eyes of the Land and Sea' by Alison Page and Nik Lachacjzak – specifically attempts to

bring together different perspectives on our shared history – the bones of a whale and the ribs of a ship – and sits in the tidal zone between the ship and the shore where the identity of modern Australia lies. The first encounter between James Cook and the First Australians was a meeting of two very different knowledge systems, beliefs and cultures. The abstraction of the ribs of the HMB Endeavour and the bones of the Gweagal totem the whale, speaks to the different perspectives of those first encounters, providing a conjoined narrative of two very different world-views.<sup>38</sup>

This, however, may be an exception. Examples of public art commissioned to provide interpretation of heritage sites by representing aspects of their past are not always successful as their meaning is often opaque.<sup>39</sup>

Yet new inscriptions on statues can 'amend and expand' the meaning of a monument. An example is the Explorers' Monument in Fremantle sculpted by Pietro Porcelli in 1913. It was erected to honour Maitland Brown and three Western Australian explorers killed by Aborigines in 1864 near La Grange (Bidyadanga) on the west Kimberley coast. When they did not return Brown led a search party which found the bodies. The monument describes how the explorers were murdered 'after being attacked at night by treacherous (sic) natives'. A plaque shows Aborigines in shackles.<sup>40</sup> But the events depicted on the monument gave a one-sided account. At least eighteen Aborigines killed in a punitive massacre by the search party are ignored.<sup>41</sup>



In 1990, like Yagan's statue later in that decade, the bust of Brown on top of the monument was decapitated, though the head was eventually returned. In 1994, following research and negotiation by historian Bruce Scates, a 'counter-memorial' in the form of a second plaque – acknowledging the right of Indigenous people to defend their country and commemorating 'all those Aboriginal people who died during the invasion of their country' – was added by the local Indigenous community.<sup>42</sup> This added to the story, not editing it but providing a dual record of frontier history and illustrating the contested nature of history. This approach has been used in Canada. In 2014, Vancouver declared itself a 'city of reconciliation', formally recognising its occupation of unceded territories and, with local First Nations peoples, beginning a long-term plan to decolonise and indigenise the city. Amending existing monuments to tell the whole story was an important aspect of the process.<sup>43</sup>

A first step, however, is an analysis of the scope of the problem and the establishment of a decisionmaking process. New York City has established a Mayoral Advisory Commission on City Art, Monuments and Markers to review all 'symbols of hate' on New York City-owned land.<sup>44</sup> Comprised of museum administrators, historians, archivists and educators with expertise in preservation, cultural heritage and diversity and inclusion, the Commission was given a timeframe for completion within 90 days. Public hearings were held in each city borough at which verbal testimony was given by 200 residents, written testimony was accepted and an online survey for public comment received more than 3000 responses. In its 2018 report, the Commission developed five guiding principles – reckoning with the power associated with representing history in public; historical understanding; inclusion; complexity; and justice. They applied these principles to three controversial statues in New York, as a means of providing examples of an evaluation process.

Competing interpretations of the Christopher Columbus statue led the Commission to recommend that context should be added. But the Commission could not come to a consensus decision on the 1939 equestrian statue of President Theodore Roosevelt, which includes an Indian and a Negro man walking at his stirrups. Some see this as an image of racial hierarchy. The statue stands on the steps on the American Museum of Natural History and, at the time of writing, the museum was holding an exhibition – 'Addressing the Statue' – which presents the history of the statue while acknowledging 'its troubling aspects... to create a foundation for honest, respectful, open dialogue'. Highlights of the exhibition are online together with visitor perspectives on the statue. The statue is to be moved.<sup>45</sup>

# Conclusion

Statues are not simply timeless stone or bronze images, obsolete survivals from the past. They are animated by collective memory as it continually reconstructs the past according to the beliefs and needs of the present. In Perth, protests against the statue of Governor Stirling were brushed aside in 1979 and Aboriginal dispossession was rarely acknowledged when the statue of Yagan was under consideration. Today his role as a Nyoongar leader and resistance fighter is well recognised. Stirling's role in the Massacre of Pinjarra, however, is still not widely acknowledged.

In Australia, there are statues of colonial icons in towns and cities throughout the nation. We now know that many of these icons were implicated in Australia's Frontier Wars and this aspect of their history should be revealed. It is clear that there are many options, as canvassed above. From my perspective, as an historian of Anglo-Celtic heritage, to pull these statues down would distort history. The most reasonable response would be to leave them in situ with amendments that reveal previously hidden histories – as in the case of The Explorers' Monument in Fremantle – or to relocate and interpret them in museums or public parks as has occurred overseas. But it is clear that wide consultation will be essential before a consensus position could be reached. A first step could be to audit each town and city's statues and public art in order to determine who is represented and who is left out.



# Acknowledgements

This article is a much-abbreviated version of an article in press with the journal *History Australia*. It originated in a paper that I delivered at the Western Australian State Heritage and History Conference, Perth, in April 2019.

## **Endnotes**

1. Maurice Halbwachs, *The Collective Memory*, Paris 1951, Harper & Row, New York, 1980, cited in Barry Schwartz, 'The Social Context of Commemoration: A Study in Collective Memory', *Social Forces*, vol 61, no 2, 1982, p375 <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2578232</u>. See also Katherine Verdery, *The Political Lives of Dead Bodies: Reburial and Post Socialist Change*, Columbia University Press, New York, 1999; and Madge Dresser, 'Set in Stone? Statues and Slavery in London', *History Workshop Journal*, vol 63, 2007, p164. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/hwj/dbm032</u>

2. David Morgan, 'Soldier Statues and Empty Pedestals: Public Memory in the Wake of the Confederacy', *Material Reli*gion, vol 14, no 1, 2018, pp153–57. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17432200.2017.1418231</u>

3. Aleksandra Hadzelek, 'Spain's "pact of silence" and the Removal of Franco's Statues', in Diane Kirkby (ed), *Past Law, Present Histories*, ANU ePress, Canberra, 2012, pp153–76. <u>https://doi.org/10.22459/PLPH.09.2012.09</u>; Benjamin Forest and Juliet Johnson, 'Monumental Politics: Regime Type and Public Memory in Post-Communist States', *Post-Soviet Affairs*, vol 27, no 3, 2011, pp269–88. <u>https://doi.org/10.2747/1060-586X.27.3.269</u>

4. Britta Timm Knudsen and Casper Andersen, 'Affective Politics and Colonial Heritage, Rhodes Must Fall at UCT and Oxford', *International Journal of Heritage Studies*, vol 25, no 3, 2019, p242. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13527258.2018.1481134</u>

5. Oriel College Commission of Inquiry, 2020 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.oriel-rhodes-commission.co.uk/</u> (Accessed 1 August 2020).

6. There are an estimated 780 Confederate statues and monuments in the US. Southern Poverty Law Centre, 'Whose Heritage? Public Symbols of the Confederacy' (Online), 2019. Available: <u>https://www.splcenter.org/20190201/whose-heritage-public-symbols-confederacy</u> (Accessed 16 May 2019).

7. 'Edward Colston statue: Protesters tear down slave trader monument', BBC News, 8 June 2020.

8. S.W. Dallywater, Director Western Australia 150th Anniversary Celebrations (WAY '79), to G O Edwards, Town Clerk, letter, 25 May 1978, Perth City Council, 'Administration – Historical Sesquicentenary of WA', file, Battye Library, Cons 4013, WAS 72, #432/78, 1977–78. For a broad discussion of the sesquicentenary see G.C. Bolton, 'Way 1979: Whose Celebration?', *Celebrations in Western Australian History: Studies in Western Australian History*, vol 10, 1989; and Jenny Gregory, *City of Light: a history of Perth since the 1950s*, City of Perth, Perth, 2003, chapter 5. Available: <a href="https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/monuments/downloads/pdf/mac-monuments-report.pdf">https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/monuments/downloads/pdf/mac-monuments-report.pdf</a> (Accessed 29 September 2020).

9. Sunday Times, 5 and 11 March 1979; Daily News, 5 March 1979, p4; West Australian, 5 March, p1, 6 March, p12, 7 March p6, 10 March 1979, p2.

10. Len Collard, 'Massacre, Pinjarra', in Jenny Gregory and Jan Gothard (eds), *Historical Encyclopedia of Western Australia*, UWA Press, Crawley, 2009, pp561-62. The site was placed on the interim Register of the National Estate in 1992 and permanently entered on the State Heritage Register in 2007 as the Pinjarra Massacre Site (Battle of Pinjarra Memorial Area, Pinjarra Massacre Memorial Site) (Online). Available: <u>http://inherit.stateheritage.wa.gov.au/Admin/api/file/82ab22f4-f802-df7c-12e2-14a73aebddc8</u> (Accessed 9 June 2019).

11. Jacob Kagi and James Carmody, 'Captain James Stirling statue vandalised in Perth on eve of Black Lives Matter rally', *ABC News*, 12 June 2020 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-06-12/captain-james-stirling-statue-vandalised-before-blm-rally/12348328</u> (Accessed 20 August 2020); *West Australian*, Facebook (Online). Available: <u>https://www.facebook.com/thewestaustralian/posts/a-perth-musician-says-he-defaced-a-statue-of-james-stirling-because-he-believes-/10158629042939439/</u> (Accessed 17 July 2020).

12. J.L. Bannister, Director, WA Museum, to K. Shimmon, Executive Director, WAY '79 150th Celebrations, letter, 21 November 1978, Premier's Dept, 'Aboriginal Groups: 150th Anniversary Board', file, State Records Office, Acc 1706, AN 2/12, Box 12, Item 150.5.8, 14 April 1975-18 January 1980.

13. Sylvia Hallam, Department of Anthropology, UWA, to Premier, letter quoting that day's *West Australian*, 18 October 1978, Premier's Dept, 'Aboriginal Groups: 150th Anniversary Board'.

14. Slade Drake-Brockman, Executive Chairman of 150th Anniversary Board to Hon Premier, quotes from telexes, 2 and 29 July 1979, Premier's Dept, 'Aboriginal Groups: 150th Anniversary Board'.

15. Sylvia Hallam, Department of Anthropology, UWA to Premier, letter, 18 October 1978 and R C Old, Acting Deputy Premier to Mrs S Hallam, UWA, letter, 28 November 1978, Premier's Dept, 'Aboriginal Groups: 150th Anniversary Board'.

16. Perth Gazette and Western Australian Journal, 4 May 1833, p70.

- 17. ibid, 25 May 1833, p84.
- 18. ibid, 20 July 1833, p114.



19. Rosemary van den Berg, 'Aboriginal resistance, South-West', in Gregory and Gothard (eds), *Historical Encyclopedia of Western Australia*, pp37-8. See also Neville Green, *Broken Spears: Aborigines and Europeans in the southwest of Australia*, Focus Education Services, Perth, 1984, p80; and Bob Reece, '"A Most Complete and Untameable Savage": Yagan', *Early Days: Journal of the Royal Western Australian History Society*, vol 14, no 4, 2015, pp604-6; 'Yagan', *Monument Australia* (Online). Available: <u>http://monumentaustralia.org.au/themes/people/indigenous/display/61054-yagan</u> (Accessed 21 April 2020).

20. 'Aboriginal warrior buried after 170 years', *ABC News*, 10 July 2010 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2010-07-10/aboriginal-warrior-buried-after-170-years/899582</u> (Accessed 24 May 2019). For a full discussion see Cressida Fforde, 'Yagan' in Cressida Fforde, Jane Hubert, Paul Turnbull and Deanne Hanchant (eds), *The Dead and Their Possessions: Repatriation in Principle, Policy and Practice*, Routledge, Abingdon, Oxford, 2015, pp229-41. For location of Yagan Memorial Park (Online) Available: <u>https://www.swan.wa.gov.au/Parks-recreation/Yagan-Memorial-Park</u> (Accessed 4 July 2019).

21. Sylvia Hallam, UWA, to Premier, letter, 18 October 1978; W F Ellis to G C MacKinnon, Minister for Tourism, letter, 27 October 1978; G C MacKinnon, Minister for Tourism, to Mr W F Ellis, letter, 13 November 1978, 'Aboriginal Groups: 150th Anniversary Board', State Records Office, Acc 1706, AN 2/12, Box 12, Item 150.5.8, 14 April 1975–18 January 1980.

22. Details of the controversy surrounding the proposal to erect a statue of Yagan are from WA Legislation Council, 10–12 October 1978; *West Australian*, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 24, 25, 30 October 1978; WA Legislative Assembly, 23 November 1978, 16 August 1979.

23. Premier to Mrs Elizabeth Hansen MBE, letter, 9 January 1980, Premier's Dept, 'Aboriginal Groups: 150th Anniversary Board'; Perth City Council, 'Heirisson Island – Commemorative Statue', Minutes, 18 July 1983; 'Placement of Yagan Sculpture on Heirisson Island', Minutes, 20 August 1984. Elizabeth Hansen was a foundation member of Coolbaroo League, vice-president of New Era Aboriginal Fellowship and Treasurer of Aboriginal Rights League and Old People's Home. She was awarded an MBE for 'Aboriginal welfare' in 1979. *West Australian*, 12 and 25 September 1984.

24. Hannah McGlade, 'The Repatriation of Yagan: a Story of Manufacturing Dissent', *Law Text Culture*, vol 4, no 1, 1998, pp245-55 (Online). Available: <u>https://search-informit-com-au.ezproxy.library.uwa.edu.au/documentSummary;dn=980808137;res=IELAPA</u> (Accessed 10 June 2019).

25. The influence of historians in bringing European-Aboriginal history to the fore should be noted. See especially C.T. Stannage, *People of Perth*, City of Perth, Perth, 1979; C.T. Stannage (ed), *A New History of Western Australia*, UWA Press, Nedlands, 1981; Bob Reece and Tom Stannage (eds), *European–Aboriginal Relations in Western Australian History: Studies in WA History*, vol 8, 1984; Green, *Broken Spears*. It should be noted that no odium has been attracted to other statues of great men in Western Australian history, such as the Forrest brothers, whose careers in late nineteeth century when frontier conflict moved north, suggest that their statues could equally be foci for social conflict.

26. Gwendolyn W. Saul and Diana E Marsh, 'In Whose Honor? On Monuments, Public Spaces, Historical Narratives, and Memory: Expanded Commentary', *Museum Anthropology*, vol 41, no 2, 2018, pp117-120. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/muan.12178</u>. Those participating in the debate were the authors, Alex Barker, Bailey Duhé, Eric Gable and Richard Leventhal. The quote is from Chelsea Carter.

27. Jane M. Jacobs, *Edge of Empire: Postcolonialism and the City*, Routledge, London and New York, 1996, p5; M. Azaryahu and A. Kellerman, 'Symbolic places of national history and revival: a study in Zionist mythical geography', *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, vol 24, 1999, p109. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0020-2754.1999.00109.x</u>

28. Quoted in Tyler Steim, 'Statue wars: what should we do with troublesome monuments?' *Guardian Australia*, 26 September 2018 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/cities/2018/sep/26/statue-wars-what-should-we-do-with-troublesome-monuments</u> (Accessed 18 June 2019).

29. See for example, comments of Pulitzer prize-winning art critic Holland Cotter, 'We Need to Move, Not Destroy, Confederate Monuments', *New York Times*, 20 August 2017 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/20/arts/design/we-need-to-move-not-destroy-confederate-monuments.html</u> (Accessed 19 June 2019).

30. Benjamin Forest, Juliet Johnson and Karen Til, 'Post-totalitarian national identity: public memory in Germany and Russia', *Social and Cultural Geography*, vol 5, no 3, 2004, pp372. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1464936042000252778</u>

31. Paul Daley, 'How do we settle the "statue wars"? Let's start by telling the truth about our past', *Guardian Australia*, 29 June 2018 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/postcolonial-blog/2018/jun/29/how-do-we-settle-the-statue-wars-lets-start-by-telling-the-truth-about-our-past</u> (Accessed 19 June 2019).

32. Andrew Taylor, 'Historian questions whether graffiti should have been left on Captain Cook statue', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 18 April 2018 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/historian-captain-cook-statue-graffiti-indigenous-20180418-p4zade.html</u> (Accessed 16 April 2019).

33. Dresser quoted in Steim, op cit.

34. ibid.

35. Clare Wright, 'Where are the memorials to our female freedom fighters?', *Guardian Australia*, 8 March 2019 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2019/mar/08/where-are-the-memorials-to-our-female-freedom-fighters</u> (Accessed 19 June 2019). Although commemoration of the lives of women is limited, an exception is the statue of 'Joy' in East Sydney, which commemorates the lives of prostitutes. It elicited widespread controversy when erected as



discussed by Rae Frances and Julie Kimber in "Joy": Memorialisation and the Limits of Tolerance', *Public History Review*, vol 15, 2008.

36. Dresser, 'Set in Stone', p191.

37. Murray Trembath, 'Bronze sculptures quietly installed for 250<sup>th</sup> anniversary of Cook's landing and meeting with Aboriginal inhabitants', *St George and Sutherland Shire Leader*, 28 April 2020 (Online). Available: <a href="https://www.illawarramercury.com.au/story/6737315/bronze-sculptures-quietly-installed-for-250th-anniversary-of-cooks-landing/">https://www.illawarramercury.com.au/story/6737315/bronze-sculptures-quietly-installed-for-250th-anniversary-of-cooks-landing/</a> (Accessed 28 April 2020).

38. 'Fabrication of Kamay 2020 sculptures underway', Media Release, Kamay 2020, NSW Environment Energy and Government, 31 March 2020 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.environment.nsw.gov.au/topics/parks-reserves-and-protected-</u> <u>areas/park-management/community-engagement/kamay-botany-bay-national-park-public-consultation/fabrication-of-</u> <u>sculptures</u> (Accessed 29 April 2020).

39. See for example the discussion in Jenny Gregory, 'Obliterating history? the transformation of inner-city industrial suburbs', *Australian Historical* Studies, vol 39, no 1, 2008. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10314610701837250</u>

40. West Australian, 10 February 1913, for an account of the unveiling. For further details see Bruce Scates, 'A Monument to Murder: Celebrating the Conquest of Aboriginal Australia', *Celebrations in Western Australian History: Studies in Western Australian History*, vol 10, 1989, pp21-31. For a more recent comment by Bruce Scates, see his 'Monumental errors: how Australia can fix its racist colonial statues', *The Conversation*, 28 August 2017 (Online). Available: <a href="https://theconversation.com/monumental-errors-how-australia-can-fix-its-racist-colonial-statues-82980">https://theconversation.com/monumental-errors-how-australia-can-fix-its-racist-colonial-statues-82980</a> (Accessed 27 April 2019).

41. 'Journal of an Expedition under the command of Maitland Brown Esquire', *Perth Gazette and West Australian Times*, 26 May 1865.

42. Victoria Laurie, 'Bust bears scars of when row came to a head', Australian, 31 August 2017.

43. For further information see City of Vancouver, 'City of Reconciliation' (Online). Available: <u>https://vancouver.ca/people-programs/city-of-reconciliation.aspx</u> (Accessed 20 June 2019).

44. Mayoral Advisory Commission on City Art, Monuments, and Markers, Report to the City of New York, January 2018 (Online). Available: <u>https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/monuments/downloads/pdf/mac-monuments-report.pdf</u> (Accessed 29 September 2020).

45. American Museum of Natural History, New York, 'Addressing the Statue', Exhibition, 2020 (Online). Available: <u>https://www.amnh.org/exhibitions/addressing-the-theodore-roosevelt-statue</u> (Accessed 24 May 2020).